

March Meeting Highlights


Twenty-nine Waterways members gathered at Chartiers Country Club for the March 12th luncheon meeting.  Jack English welcomed James Jarrell and Sean Jones of Madison Coal Company and also welcomed Sandie Egley of Marion Hill Associates.

Jack English informed the group that a TWIC Mobile Enrollment Center will be at the US Clairton Works facility next Thursday or Friday.  If there is anyone that wishes to be processed at the location, they should contact Jack English.  The criteria for housing a mobile unit include:  1) Telephone Line, 2) Internet Access and 3) Office Space.  It is estimated that one person can be processed every 15 minutes.

Coast Guard News
CDR Wischmann reported on the following:
· The TWIC Enrollment Center is now processing approximately 20 individuals per day.  CDR Wischmann confirmed that the mobile unit service is up and running and will conduct its first enrollments at U.S. Steel Clairton Works.  The mobile capability is comprised of a one-person operation that travels to individual sites/companies in order to facilitate the TWIC enrollment process.  It is expected that the September deadline for complete compliance will be extended due to the number of individuals to be processed.  Also, there have been instances where fingerprinting issues have arisen.  It has been determined that it is related to the quality of the individual’s prints rather than machine malfunction.  Dick Ehringer pointed out that pre-enrollment is not necessary at this point as the whole process can be done at the Enrollment Center in about 30 minutes.
· CDR Wischmann thanked the Waterways Association Navigation Committee, Army Corps, and the National Weather Service for their prompt and thoughtful actions taken during the latest high water event.  CDR Wischmann noted that the cooperation and pro-active approach of the marine industry and all involved directly led to incident-free high water events over the last three months.

· The Inland Waterways Conference in St. Louis was an educational experience and a great opportunity to meet with industry leaders.  The conference format is a little challenging and may be better served to have smaller break-out sessions designed for specific attendee groups.  Admiral Whitehead lauded the Marine Incident Summits conducted with Huntington as a “best practice” for the Eighth Coast Guard District.

· CDR Wischmann extended Senior Chief Dean Smith’s regards to the group.
Army Corps of Engineers

James Rockovich presented the attached report. (See Attach1)  
· Work on Lock 4 of the Allegheny was not included on the attached report due to issues regarding project funding.  This work is tentatively scheduled for the end of May and work will be conducted over a 2/3 week period with limited navigation impact.  
National Weather Service
   
William Drzal presented the attached report. (See Attach1)
Port of Pittsburgh Commission Report
Jim McCarville reported on the following:

A. LOCK AND DAM FUNDING
1. The most important issue facing the Port of Pittsburgh Commission has long been the need to develop support for federal funding to adequately maintain and improve the system of locks and dams that make waterway transportation here possible. In recent months we have seen tremendous victories when Congress passed WRDA 2007, authorizing the “Upper Ohio River and Tributaries Navigation Pilot Program” in November, and then appropriating a record $114 million to cover the construction of the Lower Monongahela River Project ($69.2 million), repairs to Emsworth Dam ($42.3 million) and a study of the long term needs for Emsworth, Dashields and Montgomery ($2.5 million) for FY08. The FY08 funding follows full funding proposals for the Lower Mon and for Emsworth Emergency Repairs in FYs 06 and 07, but inadequate funding from FY 1994-2004. 

2. We were further buoyed when the President proposed a budget for FY09 specifying $40.8 million for the Lower Mon project and $25.8 million for Emsworth Dam for FY09. But the budget also proposed what we believe will develop into a very serious problem, as described below. (Also addressed later in this report is the lack of any proposed funding for the necessary study of EDM.)

3. For the moment, we need to first focus this discussion on the Inland Waterway Trust Fund. This Fund, supported by a 20 cent per gallon marine diesel tax, funds 50% of new construction and major rehabilitation of navigation locks and dams. The Trust Fund was originally created in the 1980s and would have been sufficient to support the system-wide construction needs, had the money been appropriated and expended as the projects were ready. For example, as if anyone could make sense of this math, the funding for the Lower Mon project has been so slow from 1994-2005 that the original 10 year project is now, 14 years later, a 22-27 year project, or maybe longer. 

4. The Administration has proposed that the marine diesel tax be eliminated and replaced with a lockage fee. The lockage fee would raise twice the revenue of the diesel tax and place a disproportionate burden on southwestern Pennsylvania, because of the 17 locks we have close together. 

5. Industry nationwide is strongly opposed to any new tax, until the USACE can put project completion schedules on a more reasonable basis. Local Industry is vehemently opposed. One of our major users indicated that their annual exposure might increase from $800,000 a year under the diesel tax to as much as $8,000,000 under the lockage fee.

6. Sometime, late in FY08 or in FY09, the Trust Fund balance will approach zero and set off a dangerous chain of events. As USACE told attendees at the Waterways Council meeting in February, the Administration has advised them to reserve sufficient funding for its most expensive project, at Olmsted Lock and Dam, but not for other projects. Specifically topping the list of contracts not to be protected were the Lower Mon and Emsworth.  It may not be intentional, but southwestern Pennsylvania will be held hostage in the battle over user fees.

7. Further complicating the drain on the Trust Fund was a decision made at the eleventh hour and 59th minute of the FY08 budget deliberations. At that time, funding for the previously classified “emergency” repairs at Emsworth were transferred from a 100% federal Dam Safety Account to the 50-50 cost shared Trust Fund. This procedure may have been done initially to meet budgetary caps, or possibly even to avoid a presidential veto, but its accounting is being executed retroactively and prospectively, provoking a premature insolvency in the Trust Fund. At this point USACE HQ indicates that they no longer consider repairing the dam scour at Emsworth to be a “Dam Safety” issue. That is a level of confidence clearly not shared by the user community. The cost of those emergency repairs at Emsworth is now expected to be over $160 million. 

8.  The Emsworth Dam protects not only navigation, but it also protects the Pittsburgh pool, stretching 11 miles past downtown up the Monongahela River and 6 miles up the Allegheny. It supports river recreation, drinking water supply, industrial cooling water and other uses.

9.  Now, let me return to the problem of the Upper Ohio River Navigation Study for Locks and Dams at Emsworth, Dashields and Montgomery (EDM). Had this study been completed in the 1990s, when the PPC proposed it, it would have identified more cost effective repairs than now being done at Emsworth and those that are quickly becoming necessary at Montgomery. Both of those sets of Locks and Dams were given an F by the USACE. Instead, the Study has been given only partial funding, forcing the very expensive emergency repairs. For that study we are requesting $4.2 million for FY09.

10.  Additionally, we are requesting that the maintenance funding (100% federal) be increased this year for the Monongahela River, from the President’s proposed $12 million to $15 million. The reason for the increase is driven primarily by the belief that any further delays in the lower Mon construction schedule will further place at risk the safe and reliable navigation to key industries such as US Steel’s Clairton Coke Works, Reliant’s Elrama Power Plant, Allegheny Energy’s Mitchell Power Plant, Eastman Materials, Welland Chemical and Kinder Morgan among others. To highlight how serious this maintenance money is, keep in mind that the Elizabeth Dam, scheduled to have been removed five years ago, has not been receiving regular maintenance since the 1990s.

11. Finally, we are requesting that Congress fund the $3.1 million “Upper Ohio River and Tributaries Navigation Technology Pilot Project. Not only have we not been investing sufficiently in the maintenance of our existing facilities, we have not been exploring the money saving technologies that are available on the market. The Port of Pittsburgh Commission has demonstrated leadership in this area working with the local USACE and the towing industry. Related to this effort, Commissioner Stephaich has been named chairman of American Waterway Operator’s Technology Committee. They are investigating a variety of cost saving technologies for waterway operators, including: (a) electronic data collection; (b) precise virtual navigation; (c) real time conveyance of critical condition data; (d) reliable internet connectivity along the rivers; (e) vessel and cargo tracking strategies; (f) predictive information on water depth; (g) lock automation; and (h) strategies for managing drift accumulation. Many of those innovations may require some adjustments by USACE as well. It is envisioned that the funding requested would enable the USACE to work with AWO and with local government, including the PPC, to find solutions to these problems.

B. Press Conference. Senator Casey and Rep. Altmire will hold a press conference at Emsworth Dam regarding lock and dam funding, at 2PM, Wednesday, March 19, 2008.

C. US Patent.  The PPC has formally received a US Patent for: “An instrumented navigation system for aiding a towboat and barge configuration in the entry and traversal of a lock located on a waterway or for navigation around other structures, such as bridge piers or docks. The system consists of wirelessly linked computers on the towboat and the lock which display navigational charts showing the position of the tows as they approach and enter the locks. The computers are also linked to sensors which send information, such as the speed and position of the tows, to the computers for display.”
D. Port Security Grants. In addition to the $1.3 million the PPC has been awarded for FY07, as Fiduciary Agent for the Pittsburgh Area Maritime Security Council, we have applied for $2.4 million in FY08 funds.
E. Fredericktown Ferry. The PPC has previously discussed the potential replacement of the 1946 Fredericktown Ferry. After the FY08 budget was passed by Congress and published and interpreted, we were notified in late January that it included a provision to extend the $970,000 Federal Transit Administration Grant to the PPC for a Pittsburgh Water Taxi. The grant provides 80% federal funding, requiring a 20% local match. As per the earlier PPC discussions, I notified the County Commissioners of Fayette, Washington and Greene counties that the PPC places this as our top use of the funds. Commissioner Coder has been invaluable in bringing the three counties together on this issue. The FTA has confirmed that the purchase of a new vessel appears to be an eligible use of the funds. They could be expended by the PPC or even transferred to Fayette County or the Fayette Area Coordinated Transportation group. Fayette County Commissioner Vicites has indicated that Fayette County would agree to maintain the vessel for its useful life. We are still working with Fayette County to determine the source of the 20% matching funds. The Ferry serves 500 cars a day, saving a 16 mile trip, roughly 500 gallons of gas and its emissions, a day. As this project proceeds, we will keep you informed.
F. Cork Factory Landing. We are also working with DOT-FHWA to seek the release of our Ferry Boat funds for a public landing near the Cork Building.
G. PPC Loans. General Trade Corp. has provided a check for $81,026.53, paying off the principal balance, interest and late fees for their $100,000 loan.
H. Traffic. Audited tonnage figures for the Port of Pittsburgh district in 2006, as reported by the Waterborne Commerce Statistics released in January 2008, indicate a 3.8% decline from 2005 to 2006, to 42 million tons. The unaudited lockage data for 2007 indicates that lockages also declined 8%. These declines may be partly attributable to the warm winters of 2006 and 2007 and the high water in December 2007. In partial compensation, lockages bounced up 15% for the first two months of 2008.
I. Legislative Visits. Together with Waterways Council and Waterways Association of Pittsburgh, we visited 17 congressional offices in the tri-state area to explain our issues on February 27, 2008. Commissioner Stephaich and I covered the Pennsylvania delegation.  I will be returning with Chairman McNees and County Commissioners from the Southwestern Pennsylvania delegation April 8-9, 2008. Chuck Kolling graciously arranged for staff to brief the PA House Transportation Committee on our activities and needs. He is helping arrange our annual trip to Harrisburg on May 5-6, 2008, in conjunction with the Chamber’s event there.
J. Office Lease. We have received a proposal from GVA Oxford to renew our lease at $18.50 per SF. We will be negotiating with them and expect to have a firm proposal back for the June meeting.
K. CMAQ.  We have considerable effort in the last year to work with the SPC and their various committees to make the Congestion Mitigation and Air Quality grants friendlier to freight. We were able to help change the process, solicit projects and speak up for freight projects. The initial guidance strongly encouraged overmatches to the otherwise 80% federal funding. The PPC submitted an application to retrofit marine diesel engines that required only 20% federal funds instead of 80%. Other freight projects included funding to retrofit 30 diesel locomotives to take advantage of the cleaner burning technologies. To meet budget limitations, the locomotive retrofits were cut back to 5. We did not reduce the number of tows to be retrofit, but did reduce the federal share from 20 to 10%. In addition, the Alli-Kiski RR had a project and agreed to reduce its share from 80 to 50% federal. These steps were very well received and approved by the by the evaluation committee in December. In February, the group was reconvened and advised that contrary to previous guidance, Congress had passed a law requiring that all CMAQ projects be at least 80% and overmatched projects could not be funded. We were further advised that the Governor was looking everywhere he could to fund bridges and that the committee recommendations may be changed in the future. 
L. Broadening Our Coalition Partners. In an effort to broaden support for out lock and dam advocacy we will participate with the Morgantown based Mon River Summit III meeting, where I will be addressing the lockage fee issue. We are also working with the local recreational interests. Mike Brinza has met with a “River Partners 250” group who agreed to provide data to populate our “River Recreation Events/Geographical Data Base”. We expect to announce a launch in May. JD is working with recreational groups through our “Harbor Committee” to continue to solicit input on the draft City docking ordinance. JD is also serving in a leadership position on the Regatta.
M. Community Outreach.  We met with Mark Carr, AEP MEMCO, who has an educational program. They are negotiating with RiverQuest to work it into their curriculum. If successful, I indicated that the PPC would be supportive at a yet to be determined level.
N. Audit Committee.  The Audit RFP Evaluation Committee met and reviewed proposals from Zalenkofske Axelrod LLC, Maher Duessel and Parente Randolph LLC. The Committee is recommending that we continue with Parente Randolph LLC.  While one proposal was lower cost, it contained certain typos and may have underestimated the work.
O. Articles.  Attached to this email you will find the current issue of Capitol Currents, published by Waterways Council, Inc as well as a collection of trade journal articles indicating a growing interest in demand for coal; critiques of the lockage fee proposal; expansion plans for Campbell Transportation; the launching of the 100th barge at BMP in Brownsville, PA; plans for a Coal to Liquid terminal in Wellsville, OH, that would source much of our coal; some articles on technologies; some new state tax incentives proposed for port users in Louisiana; and finally, an article on the Port of New Orleans installing a wireless network throughout their port. 
Navigation Committee Report
  
Dick Ehringer reported that during the recent high water incident, conference calls began prior to the actual rainfall and a game plan established for the potential of high water.  It was recommended by Dick that this become common practice and procedure for “potential” high water incidents. The National Weather Service along with the Coast Guard agreed with this practice and will work with the navigation committee to see that this will happen.

Legislative Committee Report

The annual DC Trip was held on February 26 – 28, 2008.  Legislative appointments were arranged and the association also sponsored a table at the WCI Leadership Service Award dinner.

In response to Jim McCarville’s statement, a proposed lockage fee (23 locks in district) would be extremely detrimental to this region.  This per barge per lock fee will be a challenge to transportation and a reduction in our regions competitiveness.  With the potential lockage fee, it will be vital to have strong participation from company members of all three states represented by our Association.  With the issue to replenish the Inland Waterways Trust Fund, other options to the lockage fee could be to increase the federal government’s share of 75%.

Other Meeting Comments

No comments were made under this agenda item.
April Membership Meeting
The next membership meeting is scheduled for April 9, 2008 at Chartiers Country Club. Cost of the luncheon will be $25. Registration will begin at 11:45 a.m. with lunch being served promptly at Noon.  Doug Shields, President of Pittsburgh City Council will be addressing the group at this meeting.  Please call, email or fax the response form below by Thursday, April 3rd if you plan on attending the luncheon meeting.  
Waterways Association of Pittsburgh

Meeting Response Form

Chartiers Country Club
April 9, 2008 at 11:45 a.m.

Luncheon: 

Mixed Field Green Salad w/Chartiers crouton & raspberry vinaigrette dressing
Chicken Stir-Fry 

w/Asian-style vegetables over steamed white rice

Cappuccino Crème Brulee
Cost:
$25/per person
_____
YES, I will be attending

_____
No, I will not be attending

**Special Dietary Requirements:_____________________________________

NAME:
_____________________________________________________



(Please print)

COMPANY:
_________________________________________________

Please respond by Thursday, April 3rd to:
Cheryll Cranmer

Phone:  
(724) 355-4101

Fax:

(724) 285-4999

Email:
cheryll.cranmer@wapgh.org
Waterways Association of Pittsburgh
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